P.B. Meeting #3
                   Regular Meeting #3
                         Date:   March 14, 2019                             Page 1

MEMBERS PRESENT:   
Harold Fabinsky, Chairman/Paul Bodden/Henry Heppner/Joseph Liberti/



Philip Murray/Nicholas Taneff/Nicholas Baich
EXCUSED:

 David Kaczor
OTHERS PRESENT:      
John P. Bernard, Planning Coordinator 


                                       Len Berkowitz, Deputy Town Attorney




Andrew Geist, Building Inspector



Steven Bremer, Building Inspector 






Thomas Ostrander, Assistant Town Municipal Engineer







Rosemary Messina, Planning Board Secretary





The Chair called the Planning Board meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. by stating that if anyone appearing before the Board has a family, financial or business relationship with any member of the Board, it is incumbent upon that person to make it known under State law and the Town Code of Ethics.

The Chair stated that Mr. Baich, our Alternate member will be voting in the absence of Mr. Kaczor.

The Chairman and the Board Members offered good-byes to Building Inspector Geist as he is retiring this month.  They thanked him for his many years of dedicated service.
The Chair stated that the February Planning Board Meeting minutes were not available and will be voted on at the next Planning Board meeting.   
1.
P.B. File #20-18, Rezoning request by Ellicott Development Company, Vacant Land, located west of North Buffalo Road, south of Webster Road, as follows; approximately 6-Acres currently Zoned R-3 Residential (“R-3”) to B-1 Commercial (“B-1”); approximately 5.2-Acres currently Zoned R-3 Residential (“R-3”) and B-3 Commercial (“B-3”) to B-1 Commercial (“B-1”); approximately 6.5-Acres correctly Zoned R-3 Residential (“R-3)” and B-3 Commercial (“B-3”) to B-1 Commercial (“B-1”), and approximately 70.61-Acres currently Zoned R-2 Residential (“R-2”) and R-3 Residential (“R-3”) to R-1 Residential (“R-1”) with a Conservation Management Overlay (“CMO”). Rezoning +/- 84.3 total acres. (SBL#’s 161.00-3-19, 161.00-3-28.2, 161.00-3-27.2, including Part of SBL#’s 161.16-1-1.111, 161.16-1-3.11, & 161.16-1-5.21)

APPEARANCE:  Mr. Bill Paladino, Ellicott Development
                                    Mr. Sean Hopkins, Hopkins, Sorgi & Romanowski
                                    Mr. Christopher Wood, Carmina ⦁ Wood ⦁ Morris
Mr. Hopkins told the members that he is here this evening to request rezoning’s for a multiple-use project.  He presented a map and indicated the parcels involved in the rezoning request, noting their current zoning, and the desired re-zoning. He told the members that they are proposing to construct a memory care center, a four-story hotel, single-family homes in a Conservation Management Overlay District (CMO), and some small under 1,000-sq.ft. lease spaces for “boutique-type” retail.  There will be no big box stores located here.  He explained that the proposed CMO is less dense than what the currently zoning allows. Two hundred forty (240) apartments could be constructed here. In addition, the Petitioner has agreed to have the B-1 Zone part of the project reviewed by the Architectural Overlay District (AOD). The Petitioners’ goal is to integrate the Uses at the site and promote walkability.
Mr. Hopkins stated that this is a Type 1 SEQR Action and he asked the Planning Board request the Town Board be the Lead Agency and start a Coordinated Review. 
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The member’s question established the following information:

⦁    
The homes will be approximately $350,000, 2,200 to 2,800 sq. ft. in size, with an average lot size of 8,500-sq.ft.  They will appeal to people that want to down size, have a Home Owners Association, and not be a “gated” community.  All the streets will be Public Town Roads.  There will be more than one builder for the homes.
⦁

The homes would be constructed during Phase 1, upon approximately 70-acres of this +/- 84.3 Acre site. 
⦁

The hotel layout and size will be reviewed by the Petitioner, who stated that to be viable it has to have 90 to 100 rooms. It would be constructed during Phase 1. The view of the hotel needs to be softened for the surrounding areas with proper buffering.  Some Board members stated that Orchard Park could use a nice hotel.  Question about the proposed four story height was also noted. 
⦁

The project is proposed to be completed in four to five phases.
⦁

The Petitioner is the current owner of the project site, however, some parcels in the proposed B-1 may be sold after development, as the memory care facility may prefer to own their own parcel.  
⦁

Retail rental space would be built as the market demands.
Some members expressed enthusiasm for the construction of single-family homes, as an alternative to apartment use. They agreed this project’s magnitude is sizeable, and that they will perform their due diligence with its reviews.  
Mr. Bodden made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Heppner, to move to RECOMMEND that the Town Board seek Lead Agency status on this Type 1 SEQR Action with a Coordinated Review for the requested rezoning by Ellicott Development Company for Vacant Land, located west of North Buffalo Road, south of Webster Road, as follows:

1. 
Approximately 6-Acres currently Zoned R-3 Residential (“R-3”) to B-1 Commercial (“B-1”); 

2. 
Approximately 5.2-Acres currently Zoned R-3 Residential (“R-3”) and B-3 Commercial (“B-3”) to B-1 Commercial (“B-1”);

3. 
Approximately 6.5-Acres currently Zoned R-3 Residential (“R-3)” and B-3 Commercial (“B-3”) to B-1 Commercial (“B-1”);

4.  
Approximately 70.61-Acres currently Zoned R-2 Residential (“R-2”) and R-3 Residential (“R-3”) to R-1 Residential (“R-1”) with a Conservation Management Overlay (“CMO”);
5.
Total Rezoning is +/- 84.3 total acres;
a.
Sub Lot #’s 161.00-3-19, 161.00-3-28.2, 161.00-3-27.2, including Part of SBL#’s 161.16-1-1.111, 161.16-1-3.11, & 161.16-1-5.21.

b.    Rezoning will allow property to be developed per plans submitted on 1/14/19.
ON THE QUESTION:  Mr. Murray affirmed that the motion does not recommend the rezoning. It only recommends the start of the SEQR process.
THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:  


 FABINSKY


AYE


 BODDEN


AYE

          HEPPNER


AYE


 LIBERTI


AYE

          MURRAY


AYE

          TANEFF


AYE

          BAICH


AYE

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING UNANIMOUS, THE MOTION IS PASSED.
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2.
P.B. File #11-18, Smokes Creek Farms, Vacant Land located on the south side of Jewett-Holmwood Road, east of Deer Run Road, Zoned R-1.  Requesting Planning Board Pre-Application Findings for a twenty-two (22) Lot Subdivision.  (SBL#’s 173.19-3-2.1 & 173.19-3-1.211)
APPEARANCE:  
Mr. Christopher Wood, Carmina ⦁ Wood ⦁ Morris

 
Mr. James Jerge, Owner and Developer

                                 
Mr. Kevin Johnson, Relator


                             
Mr. Sean Hopkins, Hopkins, Sorgi & Romanowski


Mr. Hopkins told the Board that the Petitioner is seeking Pre-Application Findings for this 22-Lot Subdivision. He explained that they worked with the Zoning Board of Appeals members at their 1/15/19 meeting and received approval for a reduced number of Area Variances, after agreeing to modifications of the original submission.  Mr. Hopkins indicated on the map the 100 and 500-year Flood Plains, the locations of the required storm water management facilities, and wetland areas.  

Mr. Jerge told the members that the project’s housing will be constructed exclusively by Builder, Thomas Johnson.   The homes will be constructed and offered with a variety of styles; will be 2,200 to 3,000 sq.ft. in size and, cost approximately $450,000 to $650,000.  A model home will be constructed at S. Freeman Road and Bridle Path.  It will also serve as an office, where information can be obtained on the styles of custom homes to be offered.

The Chairman told the Petitioners that the Board will seek Lead Agency Status, requesting an EAF, not precluding the possibility of an Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) as well.  He noted that at the last meeting the Board also desired to be provided with Geotechnical information.  

Mr. Wood stated that this study is underway and will be provided.  

The Chairman stated that the winter weather has not been the best to visit the property.  The Board members concluded that they will visit the site in the near future.

Mr. Murray stated that he reviewed the submitted Short EAF, and was taken back by the absence of scope and context.  He feels a lot the water issues are in this quarter of the Town, and in doing an isolated EAF or EIS makes the context of all the rest of the water seems very important. He wants the Petitioner to incorporate a broader view of the surrounding water issues for the Board to consider.

Mr. Hopkins noted that the SEQR Long Form will be submitted and be much more detailed.  Mr. Wood does take into account the water of the surrounding areas.  

Mr. Jerge assured the members that all studies required will be provided as part of his package.

Mr. Taneff reconfirmed that he can visit the property.  
Mr. Heppner made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Liberti, that the following Pre-Application Findings are made, based on the submitted Sketch Plan received 02/06/19, and the Applicant has detailed:

· The total acreage is 24.27 +/- acres.

· The desired zoning classification is R-1.

· The number of possible stages of completion is 1.

· The applicant's position with respect to title is Property Owner.

1. The zoning will remain as is.

2. Access to surrounding properties is through Jewett Holmwood Road.
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3.
Recreation fees will be provided in accordance with Section 144-70E of the Town Code and shall be paid, or provided, prior to the Final Plat Plan Public Hearing. 
4. Subdivision Development fees, per Section 144-70D of the Town Code, shall be paid prior to the Preliminary Plat Plan Public Hearing.

5. Public Hearing fees shall be paid prior to the Preliminary Plat Plan Public Hearing.

6. One (1) Street Tree per the Conservation Board's Street Tree Plan shall be provided for each lot per Section 120-3F of the Town Code.  

7. The applicant shall complete and submit the Long EAF, Part 1 for this Unlisted SEQR Action.  The Planning Board will seek Lead Agency Status.
8.     Part 2 of the SEQR shall include impacts on Traffic, Public Services, Wetlands, a report on the Soil Conditions at the site and any special design requirement due to soil condition, and other questions that have been raised by the Planning Board.
THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:  


 FABINSKY


AYE


 BODDEN


AYE

          HEPPNER


AYE


 LIBERTI


AYE

          MURRAY


AYE

          TANEFF


AYE

          BAICH


AYE

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING UNANIMOUS, THE MOTION IS PASSED.
3.     P.B. File #02-19, Race Storage Sheds, Vacant Land, corner of Abbott Road and Vistula Avenue, Zoned B-2.  (SBL#151.16-2-2)  Applicant is requesting Outdoor Display for two (2) sheds for the years 2019 and 2020.

APPEARANCE:  Mr. Benjamin Race, Petitioner

Mr. Race explained to the Board that he would like to display two-custom built sheds for two years, year-round, as it is difficult to take them down each year and store them.  One shed will be used as an office, and the other shed as a display model. Mr. Race lives next door to this property and has written permission from the Owner to display the sheds.  He told the Board that he will continue to maintain the sheds and mow the grass. 


Building Inspector Andrew Geist asks that the sheds be located with a setback of 30 ft. off Vistula Avenue and Abbott Road.  He finds no issues with this request. 

Mr. Taneff confirmed that the site will be mowed twice per month, and stated he has no issues with the site. 

Mr. Heppner established that the cost of a shed is based on its size and sell in a price range of $5,000 to $10,000 each. 
Mr. Liberti made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Taneff, to GRANT Outside Display from April 1, 2019 through November 1, 2020, for two sheds based on the location plan received 2/15/19, and the following conditions and stipulations are to apply:

P.B. Meeting #3
                   Regular Meeting #3
                         Date:   March 14, 2019                             Page 5

1. This is a Type II SEQR action and therefore no SEQR determination is required.

2.  
There will be no additional outside lighting for the display or 
temporary structure.

3.
Signage for the Outside Display will be limited to one sign. 

4.  
There will be a maximum of two sheds, one (1) 12 x16 ft., and the second one being 10 x 12 ft.  

5.
The Outside Display for the year 2020 will be upon the approval of the Building Inspector.

6.
The two (2) sheds are to be located with a 30 ft. setback from Vistula Avenue and Abbott Road, per the Town Ordinance. 
THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:  


 FABINSKY


AYE


 BODDEN


AYE

          HEPPNER


AYE


 LIBERTI


AYE

          MURRAY


AYE

          TANEFF


AYE

          BAICH


AYE

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING UNANIMOUS, THE MOTION IS PASSED.
4. 
P.B. File #01-19, V/L Michael Road, 1.23 +/- acres, located on the north side of Michael Road, west of Transit Road, Zoned R-2. Owner, Ross Cellino, is requesting a “Special Exception Use Permit” to construct a 12,078 +/- sq. ft. Maintenance/Grounds Building for Harvest Hill Golf Course (SBL#154.09-1-8).  Planning Board to review the request for recommendations to the Town Board.
APPEARANCE:  Mr. Rich Potter, Precision Construction, Owner
                                    Mr.  Dominic Palmisano, A.P. Architects



      Mr. Eric Tuchuls, Grounds Superintendent - Harvest Hill Golf Course

Mr. Potter told the member’s that Mr. Cellino would like to construct a Maintenance/Grounds Building to store various Harvest Hill Golf Course equipment.  Presently, equipment such as golf carts and lawn mowers are left outside due to insufficient storage space. There is also a need for the approximately twenty (20) Harvest Hill Employees to have their own bathrooms, private changing space, and eating area. The employees currently use the public Club House.  They feel the proposed building is a good fit and the location is the best possible choice on the Harvest Hill property. There will be a new septic system constructed for this project.  The size of the building was determined by research data provided by the “Golf’s Superintendent’s Association”. Based on Harvest Hill Golf Course having 265 acres, the Association recommends the building be 15,000 to 20,000 sq. ft. in size to operate efficiently.  Other golf courses were researched, and it was determined that a 12,078-sq.ft. Facility will fit Harvest Hills’ needs.
The Petitioners stated that they have contacted the immediate neighbors and do not feel there are issues with the project.  The height of the building is 12 ft.  Further details were explained about the building and their efforts to blend into the residential neighborhood.
Mr. Taneff stated that he had reviewed the Short EAF and found an inconsistency between it and the Letter of Intent.  The Petitioners discussed this discrepancy with Mr. Taneff.  
Mr. Bodden established that the building front setback will be 100 ft., which is in line with the existing residences.  There will be no front yard parking, all vehicles will park at the rear of the building.  
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There is a roadway at the back of the Club House property that is currently used by employees to gain access between the Club House area and the existing building on Michael Road.  Repair work on equipment and golf carts will take place in the proposed building.  

Mr. Bodden noted that getting along with the neighbors is important to this project.     
Mr. Taneff made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Fabinsky, to recommend the Town Board SCHEDULE a PUBLIC HEARING for the SPECIAL EXCEPTION USE request after the Planning Boards’ April 11, 2019 regular meeting. 

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:  


 FABINSKY


AYE


 BODDEN


AYE

          HEPPNER


AYE


 LIBERTI


AYE

          MURRAY


AYE

          TANEFF


AYE

          BAICH


AYE

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING UNANIMOUS, THE MOTION IS PASSED.         

There being no further business, the Chairman adjourned the meeting at 8:30 PM

DATED:            4/03/19
REVIEWED:   4/08/19   




               

Respectfully submitted,                     










  Rosemary M. Messina


 Harold T. Fabinsky, Planning Board Chairman                                                               Planning Board Secretary                                                                                                                                     
